Anglican Diocese of Waiapu

Minutes of the Second Session of the 59th Synod held on Saturday 3rd September and Sunday, 4th September, 2011 at the Suncourt Hotel & Conference Centre, 14 Northcroft Street, Taupo commencing at 9.00 a.m.

WORSHIP

The synod commenced with the eucharist.

WELCOME & INTRODUCTION

The Mayor of Taupo, Mr Rick Cooper welcomed delegates to the district.

INTRODUCTION

The President, the Right Reverend David Rice opened the Synod and welcomed members and introduced those new members of Synod who were attending for the first time.

DECLARATION OF A QUORUM

The Diocesan Registrar confirmed that a quorum was present and the President declared Synod in session.

PROCEDURAL MOTIONS

The President moved items 1-2 on the Order Paper:

- i. Establishing Hours of Business
- ii. Procedural Motions.

1. HOURS OF BUSINESS

The hours of business of this Synod shall be:-

SATURDAY 3 September 2011

Synod

Morning Session 9.00 am to 12.30 pm

Morning Tea 10.30 a.m. Lunch 12.30 p.m.

Afternoon Session 1.15 pm to 4.30 pm

SUNDAY 4 September 2011

Synod to resume

Morning Session
Morning Tea
Synod Service
Synod resumes
Lunch
Afternoon Tea

8.15 am to 12.30 am
9.15 am
10.00 am
11.30 am
12.30 pm
3.00 pm

Afternoon Session 1.15 pm to 4.00 pm.

11 except that when in the opinion of the President the discussion on any particular item. on the Order Paper is almost completed, an extension of time may be allowed for its completion, provided that the sitting finish not later than half an hour after the stated time. Unfinished business will be referred to the Standing Committee.

2. SYNOD ARRANGEMENTS

- a) That the Minutes of the proceedings of the First Session of the 59th Synod as printed in the 2010 Year Book on pages 10-55 be taken as read and confirmed in accordance with Diocesan Standing Order 8(d).
- b) That the following persons be granted a seat in this Synod with the right to speak:

Archbishop David Moxon Archbishop Brown Turei Bishop Ngarahu Katene

Youth Synod members

Waiapu Anglican Social Services: Members of Senior Team 2011

Erika Hunt Deputy CEO

Karen Fagan Community Development Adviser,

Molly Pardoe Manager, Services to Older People, Northern

Jane Roberts Services Financial Manager

Susi Shaw Early Childhood Practice Manager, Northern Community Development Adviser, Northern Dawn Wilson

c) That the following Officers be appointed for the Second Session of the 59th Synod of this Diocese:

> Committee Chairperson Mr Graeme Elvin Committee Deputy Chairperson Mr Hugh McBain

Clerical Secretary Rev Oenone Woodhams Lav Secretary Mrs Lorna Astridge **Publicity Officer** Rev Noel Henderv Timekeeper Rev Ruth Dewdney

3.

GREETINGS

The President announced greetings from:-

Auckland Diocese & Bishop Ross Bay

Nelson Diocese & Bishop Richard Ellena

Te Pihopatanga O Tai Tokerau Amorangi & Pihopa Kitohi Pikaahu

Diocese of Christchurch & Bishop Victoria

Te Hui Amorangi ki Te Tairawhiti & Archbishop Brown Turei Diocese of Waikato & Taranaki & Archbishop David Moxon

4.

APOLOGIES

Clergy:

Rev'd Jenny Beale Tamatea Parish Rev'd Lenore Briant Gisborne Parish

Rev'd Dorothy Brooker Waiapu Cathedral Parish Rev'd Bill Chapman RSA Napier Chaplain

Rev'd Geoff Crawshaw Pr in Charge, Mount Maunganui Rev'd Pat Davidson Waikohu Parish

Rev'd Marie Gilpin Mission to Seafarers/AAW Chaplain

Rev'd Noel Hendery Publicity Officer

Rev'd John Hebenton Anglican Youth Network Facilitator

Rev'd Sandra Johnston Papamoa Mission

Rev'd Tessa Keene Associate Priest, Whakatane Parish

Rev'd Dianne Neilson Whakatane Hospital Chaplain

Rev'd Pelly Pirikahu HB Regional Hospital Chaplain (Part

Time)

Rev'd Doreen Swinburne Mount Maunganui Parish Rev'd Jan Tapper (Alt Rev'd Lynette Gordon) Mahora Parish/Waiapu House

Chaplain

Rev'd Margaret Williams

Deacon, Holy Trinity Tauranga
Waiapu Cathedral Parish

Waiapu Cathedral Parish

Rev'd Dale Williamson Tauranga Parish Rev'd Paul Williamson Tauranga Parish

Laity:

Mrs Louise Alexander Puketapu Parish
Mrs Yvonne Bayford Tamatea Parish
Mrs Mary Conway Turangi Parish
Mr Hamish Crosse Weber Parish

Mrs Sandi Hall Hawke's Bay Regional Youth Facilitator

Ms Glenis Libby (Alt Mrs Jill Pattison)
Dr Alison Kerr (Alt Mr Mark Hames)
Mrs Mary Ovenden
Mrs Chalium Poppy (Alt Mr James Tubbs)
Mahora Parish
Hastings Parish
East Coast Parish
Mount Maunganui Parish

Mrs Margie Symons Puketapu Parish

Mr John Waldin Takapau/ Norsewood/Ormondville Parish

The President moved:

That the apologies be accepted.

Motion Carried

<u>CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER – WAIAPU ANGLICAN SOCIAL SERVICES TRUST BOARD</u>

The President announced the resignation of Liz Pennington from the position of Chief Executive Officer. Liz had chosen to leave WASSTB to pursue other career opportunities and the President noted her tremendous service to the organization.

PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESS

WAIAPU SYNOD CHARGE 2011 +David Rice, *Bishop of Waiapu* Saturday 3 September

Tena koutou, tena koutou, tena koutou katoa. Kia noho a ihowa ki a koutou.

My fourth Presidential Address in as many years and synods in the Diocese of Waiapu. I pray that in these words, written and spoken, you will feel and hear the "missional heart" of Waiapu beating.

IN MEMORIUM

Winifred Ginders, mother of Adrienne Bruce; Daphney Bruce, mother of Arthur Bruce; Sam Donald, father of Stephen Donald; Sir Paul Reeves, former Bishop of Waiapu.

Eternal rest, grant unto them, O Lord, and let perpetual light shine upon them. May they rest in peace. Amen

CLERGY MOVEMENTS AND ANNOUCEMENTS OF MOVEMENTS SINCE THE LAST HINOTA

- Noel Hendery announced his retirement, stepping down from his position as Hawke's Bay Bishop's Chaplain and 33 years of ministry in the Anglican Church.
- Bill Bennett was appointed as the interregnum Bishop's Chaplain for Hawke's Bay.

Di Woods resigned from her role as Vicar of All Saints, Taradale, moving to the Auckland Diocese.

Gerald Clark was appointed as the interregnum Priest-in Charge for All Saints, Taradale.

Jo Crosse was appointed Children's and Family Enabler.

Sande Ramage resigned from her role as Iona College Chaplain, moving to the Wellington Diocese.

Oenone Woodhams was appointed the new Waiapu contact person for the Women's Studies Centre replacing Erice Fairbrother.

Erice Fairbrother was appointed to the Women's Studies Council.

- Marie Gilpin was appointed as Chaplain to the Mission to Seafarers' at the Port of Tauranga, and Chaplain for the Association of Anglican Women.
- Bronwyn Marchant resigned from her role as Vicar of Gate Pa, Tauranga, moving to the Diocese of Newcastle in Australia.

Wendy Showan was appointed interregnum Priest-in-Charge for Gate Pa, Tauranga.

Jim Austing announced his retirement, stepping down from his position as Vicar of Opotiki Parish.

Jim Greenaway was appointed interregnum Priest-in-Charge for Opotiki parish.

John Blundell resigned from his position as Vicar of St Andrew's, Taupo, moving to the 14 Auckland Diocese.

Howard Pilgrim was appointed interregnum Priest-in-Charge for Taupo Parish.

Richard Vialoux from the Auckland Diocese, is announced as the new Mt Maunganui Parish Vicar, to be installed in December.

Pelly Pirikahu was appointed as a half-time ecumenical hospital chaplain at Hawke's Bay Hospital.

Trevor Harrison announced his pending resignation as Vicar of St Augustine's, Napier. Trevor will move to the Taranaki/Waikato Diocese in January 2012.

Richard Spence is appointed Diocesan Spiritual Director for Cursillo in the Diocese of Waiapu.

The Central/Southern Hawke's Bay Ministry Team is announced, namely: Tim Delaney (Regional Missioner and Team Leader); Craig Smith (Regional Pastor); and Heather Flavell (Ministry and Missions Co-ordinator).

Jenny Dawson from the Wellington Diocese is announced as the new Hawke's Bay Bishop's Chaplain.

I wish to begin with these words:

"If you want to learn and discover what God is up to in the world, just now, stop trying to answer this question from within the walls of your churches. Like strangers in need of hospitality who have left their baggage behind (Luke 10), enter the neighbourhoods and communities where you live. Sit at the table of the other, and there you may begin to hear what God is doing."

> Chapter 10, New Set of Practices from: ' Missional - Joining with God in the Neighbourhood' Alan J. Roxburgh

Knowing Jesus and making Jesus known, changing attitudes, practices and behaviour, a new/old way of living out our faith......

I believe the events, occasions, activities, initiatives, programmes and ministries I recount in this address have been prompted and informed by our Diocesan Vision Statement.

Rather than endeavouring to put this list in any chronological form, moreover, not running the risk of being interpreted as setting this as a prioritised list, I will frame this address in alphabetical order. Thus, one might call this The ABCs of Waiapu for the year that was and what will be

ANGLICAN CARE

I have been involved in a number of conversations over the last three years regarding this question: "Should the Anglican Diocese of Waiapu stay in the business of care for the elderly in and through Aged Care Facilities?" I have not seized the opportunity to express my views in this forum, until now, regarding issues around elder care. Firstly, care for the elderly is a non-negotiable, that is to say, the result of "knowing Jesus" is offering care to everyone in our midst, particularly the young and the elderly. Secondly, I don't believe the impetus for and the intention of Waiapu Anglican Care is to sustain and grow a business. Anglican Care, let's be clear, is a ministry to provide housing and hospitality and care for/to the elderly. Thirdly, if anyone queries whether we should "stay in the business (read ministry) of elder care" then I ask that you stop by Waiapu House or Hodgson House or Carter House and ask any of the residents about: their relationship with their Chaplain, their appreciation of Services offered, and their belief that God continues to call them to come together where they are. I ask that we continue to pray for our brothers and sister who live in our Elder Care Residences, for those who work there, for the staff of Waiapu Anglican Care, and for one another, as we continue to explore ways in which we can offer care to our mothers and fathers, our grandmothers and grandfathers, and eventually for ourselves.

ANGLICAN SCHOOLS - EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTIONS AFFILIATED WITH THE DIOCESE

Generally speaking, relationships continue to grow with schools in Waiapu, affiliated with the Diocese. - We are exploring ways in which Waiapu can further assist and relate to Hereworth School. To that end, Waiapu now has a "Waiapu Person" on the Hereworth Board and that is the local Vicar, Brian Dawson. Personally, I believe the Diocese of Wajapu can potentially offer far more to Hereworth in the future and fortunately. I believe Hereworth is receptive to our increased involvement at the school. - Woodford House also continues to seek ways it can "connect with Waiapu." Woodford's Chaplain, Joy Hamilton-Jones is keen to see Waiapu present at Woodford and Woodford present in Waiapu. relationship is already evident in Confirmations at Woodford as well as, again, the local Vicar, Brian Dawson spending time with Year 13's discussing issues of Christian and Social Ethics. And increasingly, we see Woodford Girls join in events like Top Parish and hopefully the Three Tikanga Youth Pilgrimage. - I include Lindisfarne in this affiliated group as Bishops of Waiapu have been involved in Confirmations at this school for a number of years. Te Aute and Hukerere certainly deserve to be on this list as we frequently see Te Aute Boys and Hukerere Girls at occasions like Top Parish, the 3 T Youth Pilgrimage, Memorial Occasions (The Service for Sir Paul Reeves), and the list is increasing. I am delighted to see these relationships grow and I trust you join with me in a commitment to all of "our schools."

ASSOCIATION OF ANGLICAN WOMEN

As it is for many groups and organizations in the church, and the church in general, AAW continues to explore ways in which they can connect with and be joined by Generations X to Z. And what I hear from AAW is an acknowledgement that part of the answer is moving from a place where programming and meetings are commonplace to a place where engagement with the community and making a difference are commonplace. I want to commend and encourage AAW to continue to grow in this change. Lastly, I was particularly moved during this year's AAW Weekend where great emphasis was placed on responding to the needs of Christchurch and those in our own neighbourhoods.

CHILDREN AND FAMILY MINISTRY

Since our last hinota, our Children and Family Enabler, Jo Crosse, has heard stories throughout Waiapu regarding the "state of play" of what's out there for children and families. I think I can speak for Jo in saying that we have substantial work before us in our diocese. Most importantly, there is hope and certainly potential, moreover, a willingness to connect with children and their families wherever they may be. This emphasis on exploring ways to engage with this demographic, if you will, must continue to be a priority for Waiapu.

CHRISTCHURCH QUAKES

The images, I trust, remained etched in our memories. September 2010 and February of this year, changed the lives of Cantabrians and the rest of us forevermore. We have heard stories of devastation and loss. And we have heard stories of perseverance and determination. And we have heard stories of generosity and compassion. Waiapu has been a part of the Christchurch story and our responses have been varied and numerous. For instance, Waiapu Chaplains have spent a significant amount of time in Christchurch. And recently a group, coordinated by our Diocesan Youth and Family Enabler, Jo Crosse, which included our Year Long Youth Interns, spent several days in Christchurch amid earthquake rubble and substantial cold and snow. This group, sponsored by parishes and AAW, was involved in after-school-programmes whilst they were there. And Waiapu has raised money to help in the effort for the Diocese of Christchurch to respond to the needs of their people. Thank you Waiapu, you have given generously, we raised around \$60,000 through our appeal. The needs will continue in Christchurch and we will continue to ask what we can do to help.

CLERGY CONFERENCE

This year's clergy conference was in Tauranga and the emphasis of the hui was on the missional character and life of the church. Alan J. Roxburgh was our presenter/facilitator this year. He has written extensively on "all things missional" and travels the world to see his words lifted from print, better said, encouraging the church to take seriously the ways we "make Jesus known." I will build on the earlier quote from Roxburgh with these words from the same tome Missional - Joining God in the Neighbourhood: "Is God calling us to enter deeply into the neighbourhoods and communities where we live and/or where our churches are located? Perhaps Luke (again reference to Luke 10), is suggesting that a primary way of discerning God's plan is when, like the exiles, we re-enter the life of the local people, listen to their stories and love them deeply without feeling the need to "sell" or make a "pitch" or assume we already know what they need and what the gospel ought to look like in this time and place. What would happen if we started in this way rather than with the prearranged designs and assumptions about how the church ought to look?" - If you wish to read more of Roxburgh's work. I invite you to contact our Diocesan Ministry Educator, Oenone Woodhams. - The highlights of Clergy Conference included, as I have suggested, hearing and becoming acquainted with Alan Roxburgh, sharing a day with laity, engaging with Howard Pilgrim, our Diocesan Theologian, in scripture study, having "creative/reflective playtime" led by children/family/youth leaders, and enjoying a lovely night on-the-town. On your behalf. I wish to thank Oenone for her work and care in organizing and ensuring that all went well.

CLERGY DAYS

Through the course of the year, it is my pleasure to meet with clergy in their respective regions for a day of gathering as a "Eucharistic Community." We come together for formation and training, for sharing stories and concerns and hopes, for reconnecting in a far-flung diocese which requires that we intentionally gather and reconnect. These days are extremely important and I include this in my address in order to underline the importance of clergy marking these days on calendars and for laity to encourage their clergy to make these days a priority.

COMMUNICATIONS

In Waiapu, we know the importance of clear and consistent communication. This acknowledgement is all-the-more necessary in a diocese of over 42,000 square kilometres. We continue to produce one of the better examples of "ecclesiastical journalism" with our Waiapu News. This Diocesan Magazine requires significant work from an extensive group of dedicated clergy and laity. I ask that when you read Waiapu News that you offer a "prayer of thanksgiving" for everyone who contributes. On behalf of this hinota, I wish to congratulate Noel Hendery and his team for their wonderful work. Launching New Website - Perhaps it deserves its own heading, 2011 saw the launching of our New Diocese of Waiapu Website. This site is a significant improvement on its former-self. The site is: www.waiapu.com. One of the important features of the site is Current News. I wish to take this opportunity to invite and encourage you tell the stories of our Praying Communities. Offer vignettes of how we are "making Jesus known" and how we are joining with what God is already doing in our neighbourhoods and communities. - I continue to express concerns, offer reflections, and endeavour to prompt questions and conversation through my audio/visual ad clerum, Bishtube. This is one of the personal ways in which I communicate with our clergy, provide instruction, and build upon our collegial relationships. - Our social networking, cyber community OMG continues to grow. This site is accessed by hundreds of people, many who reside outside of Aotearoa. It includes periodic clips by "Waiapu Presenters" and it provides a forum for those who wish to express views and prompt conversations around faith and justice and politics, and the like. If you haven't accessed OMG, I strongly urge you to do so. You can find it on: www.facebook.com/omgodchurch. -Lastly, it is our hope that by the conclusion of this year, Video-Conferencing Facilities will be available in at least one place in each region. We believe that said conferencing will be a response to the ways in which we need to honour and take care of our most important resource, each other. In addition, it will allow us to be better stewards of our environment

and our economic resources. In Waiapu, we do indeed know the importance of clear and consistent communication, please, in the event that you are not receiving information in a timely and coherent manner, let us know.

CONFERENCE FOR BISHOPS IN THE EARLY YEARS OF EPISCOPACY

It was my honour and delight to attend a Conference for Bishops "In their Early Days" earlier this year in Canterbury. Firstly, it was marvellous to assemble with new-ish bishops from all over the globe. Secondly, it was a treat to travel from Canterbury to Lambeth to spend the day with the Archbishop of Canterbury and to engage in conversation with him regarding anything and everything to do with the Anglican Communion and issues around being a bishop. Thirdly, it was wonderful that Bishop Ross of Auckland and Bishop Kelvin of Dunedin also attended, thus allowing us to spend significant time together. Fourthly, it was a privilege to hear the stories of new bishops from: Ireland, Canada, the U.S., Mexico, India, Guyana, Nigeria, Papua New Guinea, Melanesia, Australia and Aotearoa. And lastly, it was a blessing to be "on pilgrimage" in and around the Cathedral Precinct of Canterbury for a week-plus.

COVENANT HUI

In preparation for Regional Conferences and this Diocesan Synod this year, and General Synod/te Hinota Whanui and Anglican Consultative Council next year, Waiapu gathered for hui to discuss our views on the Anglican Covenant. This diocese has Bishop Murray Mills to thank for developing a "template for listening and conversation." Not dissimilar to the *Indaba* process used during the Lambeth Conference 08, our Covenant Hui were designed to enable us to explore what it means to be Anglican. In a sense, it was Anglicanism 101. Again similar to Lambeth 08, we wanted to engage in open and honest conversation concerning those things which contribute to our Anglican DNA, and furthermore continue to hold us together despite the tensions of the day. On your behalf, I wish to also thank Helen Jacobi and Erice Fairbrother for offering their facilitation skills to the process.

CURSILLO

The Diocese of Waiapu is now officially, "A Cursillo Diocese." This year the Diocese of Wellington gifted to Waiapu, Cursillo. In this house, we now have a number of Cursillistas, men and women, clergy and laity, and from this group, Cursillo will continue to grow in Waiapu. For those of you who still have not heard about Cursillo, it is a *short course in faith* and its very existence is designed to enliven our faith and the ways in which we commit ourselves to Christ in our respective Praying Communities and missionally in our neighbourhoods and beyond.

DEACONS' CONFERENCE

Every year, Vocational Deacons in the Diocese of Waiapu gather for a time of formation and training. This is an important occasion for our deacons, our diocese and our church. I have said on several occasions that one of my "prayerful plans" is to have Vocational Deacons in every Praying Community throughout Waiapu. I ask that you pray with me as we ask God to enable this to occur.

DIOCESAN MISSIONAL MINISTRY COMMITTEE

Briefly, I want to speak about DMMC because of its news brief and ways, I believe, in which it will provide an ongoing framework for our *Diocesan Vision* and our missional identity. DMMC is a repository for the concerns and issues which arise in our ever-changing context. The committee, which is a sub-committee of Standing Committee (Synod-out-of-Session), will draft potential policy and guidelines and submit them to Standing Committee for comment and possible approval. If endorsed, the draft returns to DMMC for resourcing and assisting in implementation. I believe policy and guidelines, if developed consultatively, and they will be, enable relationships and foster working together, again, in a missional manner. DMMC is committed to contributing to our missional landscape and is an example of how diocesan committees should work.

DIOCESAN LEADERSHIP TEAM

Episcopacy is by definition and nature a "shared ministry." A number of the initiatives and programmes and ministries in the Diocese of Waiapu were birthed in conversations with DLT. I mention DLT in this address for two reasons: firstly, Bishop and Waiapu are indebted to the work and willingness, insight and ingenuity of this group. And secondly, this model of working together, "Our Episcopal Ministry" is not only collaborative, consultative and collegial, it is a model which I suggest is informed by the ways Jesus worked in and formed community.

LOCAL SHARED MINISTRY CONFERENCE

The Local Shared Ministry Conference is an opportunity for those in LSM contexts to gather for educative purposes, to network, to hear stories and to consider what others are doing when and where in most instances there is little need to recreate the wheel. I have heard it suggested on occasion that LSMs have "had their day." I wish to say that this generalization like most generalizations is not only unhelpful, it is inaccurate. In some contexts, I believe the present form or some variation thereof will be the best model for some time. However, and I want to be really clear here, the gauge for any Praying Community should be to what extent does the present model of ministry foster a rich liturgical expression and experience and a rich missional response?

MISSION TRIPS

As we continue to explore how we can "make Jesus known" and what mission looks like where we are, I want to celebrate those in Waiapu who continue to go to the neighbourhoods beyond these islands of Aotearoa, New Zealand and join in what God is doing there. I wish to celebrate Waiapu Cathedral for their work in the Solomons, and All Saints Taradale for their work in Vanuatu, and Holy Trinity Tauranga for their work in Cambodia. And there may be others in Waiapu engaging in similar "neighbourhood visitations." There is no limit to God's neighbourhood and we need to get "out there."

MISSIONAL MAPPING

Throughout this place of "abundant waters" the concept of *Missional Mapping* has become a feature of Warden's Meetings, Clergy Days and Conference, Vestry Meetings, Parish and Regional Planning Days, and the like. Once again, I wish to re-reiterate quite simply, Missional Mapping is a mechanism designed to prompt us in our Praying Communities and in our Diocese, to be intentional about "joining God in our neighbourhoods," positioning ourselves so that when called upon, we can respond to the needs of our neighbours, as we "make Jesus known.

MISSIONS CONFERENCE - WAIKANAE

This year, a number of clergy and laity from Waiapu travelled to Waikanae for the Missions Conference. This conference certainly had an international complexion with representatives from all over the globe. I would suggest that the highlight of the conference was the Bible Study led by the Anglican Church of Canada's National Indigenous Bishop, Mark MacDonald. Equally, this conference allowed us the opportunity to sit and talk with our brothers and sisters from Polynesia and Papua New Guinea regarding the ways we do and can work together. In addition, I wish to take a moment to note and celebrate the way in which Waiapu continues to give so faithfully and generously to support various and sundry missions work through our Anglican Missions Board.

MODELS OF MINISTRY

As I trust you have heard on innumerable occasions, I believe that our existing models of ministry, Vicar-led, LSM, etc, will not necessarily be the best models of ministry, in the places where they are presently active, in the days before us. Furthermore, equally I believe that the models of ministry which are presently evolving from existing models or being developed a new, may have a limited shelf life. The point again is this, missional ministry and leadership should be determined and developed based on the presenting hopes and desires, intentions and responses of the Praying Community, region and diocese. This is simply an "Episcopal Reminder" that we must be open to what "the Spirit is saying to the church" amid such change.

ORIENTATION PROCESS FOR NEW CLERGY

Announcements of clergy movements lead to vacancies which lead to nomination and appointment processes which invariably, in some cases, lead to new clergy arriving in the diocese. As I have identified, new clergy will be a part of Waiapu, in fact, three new clergy from: Auckland, Christchurch and Wellington will be installed during Advent this year. I have been aware through my experiences in other dioceses an unfortunate absence in the manner in which clergy are welcomed and orientated and integrated in the life of a diocese. In light of the plethora of new appointments in Waiapu, this is, I would suggest, a wonderful opportunity to put these processes in place. We have designed a clearly road-mapped *Orientation Process* which involves: of course, welcome by Praying Community, stories in Waiapu News, social occasions in the respective region, visit to Diocesan Office and meeting Diocesan Staff, meeting with Social Services, visit to Waiapu Cathedral and meeting Cathedral Staff, and the like. I believe this process is absolutely essential, however the most important ingredient when new people arrive is for those already here to offer hospitality and to acknowledge that we are all *whanau*.

PAPUA NEW GUINEA - A RECIPROCAL MISSIONAL RELATIONSHIP

To refresh your collective memory, last year at the request of the Anglican Missions Boards, Hugh McBain and I travelled to PNG, specifically to the Diocese of Popondetta. This trip was designed to ascertain whether a Reciprocal Missional Relationship might be possible. Our time in PNG was absolutely marvellous, we experienced immeasurable hospitality, a vibrant church, and a genuine desire from PNG Anglicans to learn from and grow with Waiapu as a potential partner. I believe Hugh and I have agreed, in consultation with Standing Committee, that the work in Popondetta is perhaps too varied and immense to direct our time and energy, however, we do think that there is significant possibility in a potential relationship with and through the Anglican Church in PNG at Newton Theological Whilst in PNG, we spent a significant amount of time with the Bishop of Popondetta, Joe Kopapa. During that visit, Joe was consecrated Archbishop of PNG. Since our visit last year, we have remained in contact with Archbishop Joe and recently we reunited at the Missions Conference in Waikanae. Following the conference, Joe visited Waiapu and travelled throughout our diocese. So the conversations continue, we haven't formalized any relationship yet we acknowledge and celebrate the potential that exists for working together

RUAHINE MISSION – TRIALLING THE NAME

The name is yet to be determined, my hope is the Ruahine Mission will in fact, be that name. This is prospectively the new name for the area of our diocese known as Central/Southern Hawke's Bay. What is determined and increasingly clear is that a completely new model of ministry has evolved in and for this region. In addition, three clergy have been appointed and will be installed as the team with the responsibility for fostering, developing and growing missional activity in the place of the Ruahine Range. The clergy are: Tim Delaney, Craig Smith (Christchurch), and Heather Flavell. Their installations will take place in Advent of this year.

SIR PAUL REEVES

We have remembered and celebrated the life of the 10th Bishop of Waiapu, Sir Paul Reeves. Sir Paul died on the 14th August 2011 and church and country paused to give thanks to God for his life and work at a State Funeral at Holy Trinity Cathedral, Auckland. It was my honour, along with Dean Helen Jacobi to attend Sir Paul's Funeral. Following the State Funeral, we received permission and blessing from Lady Beverly Reeves to hold a Memorial Service in Waiapu Cathedral to remember and celebrate Sir Paul's Episcopal Years in Waiapu. Pihopa Ngarahu Katene of Manawa te Wheke and Pihopa Brown Turei of te Tairawhiti participated in the Memorial Service. This was a beautiful service followed by a pouwhiri and shared kai at Kohupatiki Marae. I wish to include here words read at Sir Paul's Memorial Eucharist on behalf of Bishop Peter Atkins.

'Paul was able to model for us two cultures, living fully for the sake of both. He refused to turn his back on either side of his family roots. In this New Zealand and Waiapu could follow his example and fully embrace both the cultures of its history.

Paul has also left us his legacy of pushing our thinking and acting beyond our set of secure boundaries. He was able to do this because he had a deep sense of being loved by God - in death as in life - and he held firmly to the fundamentals of his faith. He was a liberal with a conservative heart.

In today's world many people feel unnoticed and undervalued for the gifts they have to offer. Paul affirmed people in their gifts and offered them opportunities to use them for God's kingdom. Waiapu under Paul was not afraid to recruit those whose gifts would enhance and challenge the church. He backed you and set you free to make your decisions even when they were not the ones he would have made. He expected the same loyalty in return.

Paul's fourth legacy was his total dedication to fulfill his vocation as a priest, a thinker, and a leader. He was always on the look out for the next challenge where he could use his talents and draw on his faith to embody the Gospel in his person and in his work. Our challenge is to inspire our young people to grow into totara and be the leaders that follow the model of Paul's dedicated and gifted life.

Haere, e whai i nga waewae o Paora/Go and follow in the footsteps of Paul.'

STAFF CHANGES

As I trust you are aware, there have been a number of Staff Changes in the Diocesan Office. As with such changes, often there occurs a period where, how shall I say, *intellectual property and institutional history* must be retained. Equally, we are aware that there have been growing pains and difficulty around delivery in accounting and I can assure you that the office is addressing said pain and difficulty. I include this in my address for two reasons: firstly, I ask that you practice patience in knowing that Diocesan Staff are working diligently to offer competent and efficient service. And secondly, I ask if you continue to have difficulty with accounts that you contact the Diocesan Office and speak with our Diocesan Registrar, Cliff Houston or our Diocesan Finance Manager, Colleen Kaye. I know they want to "get this right" as they are here to serve you.

TOP PARISH

In brief, Top Parish continues to grow, in fact, we are not far from growing out of prospective facilities which can accommodate our growing number, a positive problem indeed. Thanks to all those involved in Top Parish.

VACANCIES

I ask that you, sisters and brothers throughout Waiapu, continue to pray for our Praying Communities in vacancy. And I ask that you *actively pray*, that is to say, to allow your prayers to prompt conversations with clergy perhaps being called to Waiapu and one of our parishes. I want to thank the Vicar General, Brian Hamilton, for his work in the nomination and appointment processes.

WAIAPU ANGLICAN SOCIAL SERVICES

Waiapu Anglican Social Services will experience significant change this year yet one thing will remain, Social Services will continue to respond to the needs of people in our communities and extend and foster hope, relief and possibilities. I wish to thank the entire Social Service Staff. I acknowledge and celebrate the *aroha* and *mahi* of everyone from CEO to those working at flaxroots/grassroots levels. Let us together give thanks that "making Jesus known" is evident in Waiapu Anglican Social Services.

WORLD CUP IN WAIAPU AND AOTEAROA

It is perhaps impossible to ignore this month's Rugby World Cup furthermore I think it would be nothing less than a "church appearing out-of-step" if we did, furthermore still, I think it would be a rather significant missed opportunity. So Waiapu, please consider how we can "make Jesus known" and work missionally whilst this cultural phenomenon is occurring in our midst. Perhaps said another way, this is our opportunity to be church where and when people and visitors will remember this event for years to come. Go ABs...

YOUTH INTERNSHIPS, YOUTH SYNOD, YOUTH FORUM, etc...

Ministry with and by and for young people, generally speaking, throughout Waiapu is going well. We are in our second year of Year Long Youth Interns thanks to Seini and Brendon, well done you two. Our Summer Youth Internship Programme continues to grow. Youth Synod, as we will experience over the next two days is an important feature in the youth calendar. The Parachute Festival remains a popular annual pilgrimage for Waiapu Young people. And Youth Forum is also an important feature for Waiapu Youth. It is enormously important that we continue to foster an environment where young people are heard, and where they participate and contribute and grow.

LASTLY, ON A PERSONAL NOTE

I wish to offer my heartfelt gratitude to all of you as we share in this "Episcopal Ministry." In particular I wish to thank: Adrienne, Bill and Noel-before him, Oenone, Helen, Jocelyn, Sandy, Frank and Jo, and Jo, Cliff, Trish, Colleen, Diocesan Staff, Liz and the Social Services Staff, and of course Belinda. Belinda, I thank you once, twice, three times, I thank you. In addition, I wish to thank Tracy and Ian and Zoe for remembering who I am when I return from a trip and for reminding me who I am when I leave for a trip. — As you know, this year I reached the half century mark, Waiapu, thank you ever-so-much for the Birthday Do and of course for the fly rod and reel. Tight Lines Waiapu.

Waiapu, I pray for you every day and every night. And I will continue to pray for you every day and every night.

Let us embrace God's blessings and join what God is already doing in our neighbourhoods and communities, as we continue to work and serve and love together as *Waiapu People*.

Motion:

(1) Very Reverend Dr Helen Jacobi

(2) Rev Jim Greenaway

That the Bishop's Charge be included in the record of Synod.

Motion Carried

ELECTION OF MEMBERS TO GENERAL SYNOD

The President called for nominations which were to be received up to 11.00 a.m. Nominations and supporting biographical information would be posted and an election held on the second day of Synod.

Elections to be held on the Sunday

6.

INTRODUCTION OF BILLS

The President declared the following Bill be read for the first time:-

A Bill intituled "A Bill to amend Canon 1 of Parishes".

* * *

The President moved that the second reading be heard later in the day.

Motion Carried

SYNOD MOTIONS

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

Canon Robert Kereopa, Executive Officer of the NZ Anglican Missions Board addressed the Synod and thanked Waiapu for achieving 103.34% mission giving target for the year.

Motion:

(1) Hugh McBain

- (2) Rev Brian Hamilton
- a) That the report of on Missions be received.
- b) That Synod set the mission giving target for 2012 at \$195,000 (increase of 5%).

Motion Carried

REPORT ON ACTIONS TAKEN PURSUANT TO 2010 SYNOD MOTIONS

Graeme acknowledged the work of the Standing Committee and emphasisied the need for parishes to follow up on issues; there was an expectation that the Committee would receive a much wider range of responses than had occurred to date.

Bishop David thanked Graeme for the work he had done on last year's motions.

Motion:

(1) Graeme Elvin

(2) Susanna Shelton

The report on actions taken be received.

Motion Carried

REDUCING INEQUALITY

Motion:

(1) Rev Leo Te Kira

(2) Jan Marrington

That this Synod, noting the call of the NZ Christian Social Services Council to work to build a fairer New Zealand where income inequality is reduced and to choose policies where the gap between rich and poor gets closer together and not wider apart, encourages all our ministry units:

- i. To gather accurately individual stories of poverty, drawing on the experiences of their own parishioners and local social service agencies;
- ii. To use every opportunity, especially in this election year, to build relationships with the decision-makers and to inform them with this information.

Motion Carried

THE ANGLICAN COVENANT

Background:

The Covenant documents have been reviewed at regional based workshops and subsequently discussed at Regional Conference. All three regions support the proposed motion.

Motion:

(1) Very Rev Dr Helen Jacobi

(2) Rev Erice Fairbother

'The Diocese of Waiapu affirms its desire to remain a member of the Anglican Communion, valuing highly our common faith, mission, tradition and liturgy.

We do not believe that the proposed Anglican Communion Covenant will enhance the life of the Communion and request that the General Synod/te Hinota Whanui decline to sign the Covenant.'

Motion Carried

SYNOD LOCATIONS

Background:

The connection of Synod with a parish context is not necessarily for the benefit of the local parish, but rather for those that gather to be reminded that the work of Synod is intertwined with the local parish. It is from the local parish that Synodical activity springs. Holding synod within a local parish also provides an opportunity for Synod members to view and visit parish contexts beyond their own backyard.

Motion:

(1) Rev Stephen Donald

(2) Rev Joan Edmundson

- 1. This Synod asks Standing Committee to review the manner in which diocesan synod is held in various parishes and across the regions of the diocese, in order to make better connection with the local context, and
- 2. That Standing Committee reaffirm a five-year cycle of shared hosting around the regions i.e. HB, BOP, HB, BOP, Eastland, given the relative size and resources of the three regions.

Motion Carried

WELLBEING INITIATIVE IN WAIAPU DIOCESE

Background:

Aim: To increase the opportunity for the people of the Waiapu diocese to improve their wellbeing.

(Wellbeing: A state of health, happiness, and peace of mind)

Streams:

Physical activity can be influenced by missional work or it can be for

the joy of an activity in itself.

- Healthy eating, combined with physical activity = improved well being
- Culminating in positive social interaction.

Action Plan:

Possible activities as listed in the table below.

Missional	Enjoyment	
Picking fruit/vege for local food bank	Tramping/ Walking	
Rubbish pick up along riveretc.	Kayaking	
Working in a community garden.	Biking	
Helping restore properties affected by	E.g. Board walk track.	
flooding.	Inter- Parish sports competition.	
Work with people where they are at.		

To increase the opportunity for healthy eating, a cook book could be developed and shared meals in the church can be gradually changed in order to meet nutritional guidelines. 5+ a day, Healthy heart tick.

Opportunities for Advertising could include:

- Church news letter
- Word of mouth
- Posters put in rooms where the after church morning teas take place
- E-News
- Local free paper.

Organisation:

Regular physical activities to be planned in each parish.

Missional tasks would require consultation and communication with the wider community.

This is to be supported by Youth Councils in each region.

Expected outcome:

That the people within the Waiapu diocese become more physically active and nutritionally aware through wider church activities.

Increased physical wellbeing.

Motion:

(1) Simon Dawson

(2) Brendon Bryon-Kay

That this synod:

- 1. Agrees that we are called to lives that are healthy, spiritually, mentally and physically, and that we need to model this in our common life together.
- 2. Encourages ministry units to ensure healthy food options are available at all functions.
- 3. Commits to ensuring that every diocesan event includes some time of physical activity and healthy food options.
- 4. There be one chocolate free day at a youth event in the next 12 months.

Motion Carried (as amended)

FAIRTRADE

Background:

To become a Fairtrade Parish, you must:

- 1. Use Fairtrade tea and coffee after services and for all meetings for which you have responsibility.
- 2. Move forward on using other Fairtrade products (such as sugar, biscuits and fruit).
- 3. Promote Fairtrade during Fairtrade Fortnight and during the year through events, worship and other activities whenever possible.

To be certified as Fairtrade, a diocese needs to encourage the use and sale of Fairtrade products' ensure that half of its churches have become 'Fairtrade Parishes' and encourage parishes to adopt a Fairtrade policy. In addition, they must set up a Fairtrade steering group to develop and publicise their commitment to Fairtrade. This could include displaying literature, attracting media coverage or organising events,

Reverend Joan Edmundson moving motion in place of Ron Elder. Seek leave of synod to alter wording. Delete "urges annual synod to set" and replace with "sets."

'That as a means of taking action on the 4th Mission Goal of the Anglican Communion – 'To seek to transform unjust structures of society;' – this Synod urges its member parishes to become Fairtrade Parishes and sets becoming a Fairtrade Diocese as one of its strategic goals.'

Motion:

(1) Rev Joan Edmundson

(2) Rev Blake Ramage

'That as a means of taking action on the 4th Mission Goal of the Anglican Communion – 'To seek to transform unjust structures of society;' – this Synod urges its member parishes to become Fairtrade Parishes and sets becoming a Fairtrade Diocese as one of its strategic goals.'

Motion carried

VIOLENCE

Motion withdrawn by consent.

WAIAPU ANGLICAN SOCIAL SERVICES TRUST BOARD

Motion:

(1) Nicola Roberts

(2) Rev Arthur Bruce

That the report of the Waiapu Anglican Social Services Trust Board be adopted.

Motion Carried

Erika Hunt, DCEO, presented a visual presentation of social services in action.

Dean Dr Helen Jacobi – asked that Synod send our good wishes, thanks and aroha to Liz Pennington for all her work.

Bishop David advised that acknowledgment would be sent to Liz.

The Synod dinner was held at the Suncourt Hotel & Conference Centre commencing with drinks at 6.30pm and dinner at 7.00pm.

SUNDAY 4th SEPTEMBER, AT 8.30 A.M.

SYNOD IN SESSION

Opening Prayers: Led by Bishop David

CARBON FOOTPRINT REDUCTION

Background:

"For the Church of the 21st century, good ecology is not an optional extra, but a matter of justice. It is therefore central to what it means to be a Christian." The Archbishop of Canterbury Dr Rowan Williams

In 2006, the Church of England launched Shrinking the Footprint This has been followed by a range of initiatives and statements under the Shrinking the Footprint umbrella. The Church is committed to a Carbon reduction target of 80% by 2050 (in line with (British) Government commitments), with an interim target of 42% by 2020. Good practice is already established in many churches round the country and Shrinking the Footprint is uniquely placed to share news, tips and resources. In 2008 General Synod debated and voted to endorse the recommendations as set out in Climate Change and Human Security: Challenging an Environment of Injustice (a document drawn up by the Mission and Public Affairs Division). In 2009 the Church published "Church and Earth 2009 - 2016 - The Church of England's Seven Year Plan on climate change and the environment."

Our diocese could capitalise on the work which has been done by the Church of England and set and pursue its own programme of action to address climate change.

Motion:

(1) Rev Ron Elder

(2) Rev Joan Edmundson

That as a means of taking action on the 5th Mission Goal of the Anglican Communion - "To strive to: safeguard the integrity of creation and sustain and renew the life of the earth" -Synod adopt a programme of carbon footprint reduction drawing upon the resources available through the Church of England's "Shrinking the Footprint" programme.

'This Synod accepts the offer of Eastland Region to trial a programme and to report their progress to Synod in 2012.

Motion Carried

CHARTER FOR COMPASSION (Hawke's Bay Region)

Background:

CHARTER FOR COMPASSION

The principle of compassion lies at the heart of all religious, ethical and spiritual traditions, calling us always to treat all others as we wish to be treated ourselves. Compassion impels us to work tirelessly to alleviate the suffering of our fellow creatures, to dethrone ourselves from the centre of our world and put another there.

and to honour the inviolable sanctity of every single human being, treating everybody, without exception, with absolute justice, equity and respect.

It is also necessary in both public and private life to refrain consistently and empathically from inflicting pain. To act or speak violently out of spite, chauvinism, or hatred by denigrating others — even our enemies — is a denial of our common humanity. We acknowledge that we have failed to live compassionately and that some have even increased the sum of human misery in the name of religion.

We therefore call upon all men and women – to restore compassion to the centre of morality and religion – to the ancient principle that any interpretation of scripture that breeds violence, hatred or disdain is illegitimate – to ensure that youth are given accurate and respectful information about other traditions, religions and cultures – to encourage a positive appreciation of cultural and religious diversity – to cultivate an informed empathy with the suffering of all human beings – even those regarded as enemies.

We urgently need to make compassion a clear, luminous and dynamic force in our polarized world. Rooted in a principal determination to transcend selfishness, compassion can break down political, dogmatic, ideological and religious boundaries. Born of our deep interdependence, compassion is essential to human relationships and to a fulfilled humanity. It is the path to enlightenment, and indispensable to the creation of a just economy and a peaceful global community.

Motion:

(1) Rev Margaret Thompson

(2) Alison Thomson

'That this Synod affirms the Charter of Compassion and encourages all ministry units to act with other faiths and community groups to break down divisions, and together address the problems of our time.'

Motion Carried

ELECTION OF GENERAL SYNOD STANDING COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Candidates spoke.

Clerical Laity

Rev'd Jo Crosse Mrs Shirley Armstrong
Rev'd Brian Dawson Mr Hugh McBain
Very Rev'd Dr Helen Jacobi Ms Susanna Shelton

An election was held with the President declaring the following results.

Elected are:

<u>Clerical</u> <u>Laity</u>

Rev'd Jo Crosse

Rev'd Brian Dawson

Mr Hugh McBain

Ms Susannah Shelton

Brendon Bryon-Kay (Youth)

Motion:

(1.) Rev Tim Delaney (2) Rev Jim Greenaway

The ballot papers be destroyed.

Motion Carried

SEXUAL ORIENTATION & ORDINATION (Hawke's Bay Region)

Background:

In 2010 the Synods of Waiapu, Dunedin and Auckland dioceses passed motions asking General Synod Standing Committee and the House of Bishops to clarify whether there is or is not a moratorium on the ordination of people living in same-sex relationships, and whether or not it remains true that the ultimate decision on who to ordain (or not) rests with the diocesan bishop, within the bounds of the Canons.

In response to those requests, Archbishop Moxon commissioned a legal opinion from the Chancellor of Waikato & Taranaki Diocese, Judge Chris Harding. Judge Harding subsequently reported to General Synod Standing Committee, stating that:

- No, there is no formal moratorium in place.
- Yes, a diocesan bishop retains his or her authority to ordain, within the bounds of the Canons.
- But, it appears that the Canons do not recognise any form of 'chaste' sexual relationship outside of marriage (primarily because those writing the Canons did not foresee a time when any other such relationships might be legally possible).

In response to Judge Harding's opinion the dioceses of Auckland and Dunedin are this year considering new motions concerning sexual orientation, same-sex relationships and ordination. This motion seeks to add Waiapu's voice to that list.

Motion:

(1) Rev Brian Dawson

(2) Rev Jo Crosse

'Given that Waiapu has followed a policy of sexual orientation not being a barrier to ordination; and given that there is *not* and has not been an agreed "moratorium" on ordinations of those in same sex relationships:

- a) this Synod affirms that sexual orientation is not a barrier to ordination, and
- b) this Synod asks General Synod to move forward with the provision of an authorised liturgy for the blessing of same sex relationships to be adopted by dioceses who wish to do so.'

Motion Carried

TIKANGA TORU YOUTH COMMISSIONER

Reverend Michael Tamihere made a presentation to Synod this featured the upcoming 3 Tikanga Pilgrimage and his role as Youth Commissioner.

APPROVAL OF BILL IN DETAIL & PRINCIPLE

Synod moved into committee to consider the Bill

1) A Bill intituled "A Bill to amend Canon 1 of Parishes."

Consensus could not be reached on some issues. Synod moved out of committee.

The Bill was withdrawn by consent.

WAIAPU BOARD OF DIOCESAN TRUSTEES

Motion:

(1) Garth Laing

(2) Hugh McBain

That the report and Financial Statements of the Waiapu Board of Diocesan Trustees for the year ended 31st March 2011 be adopted.

Mr Garth Laing noted that sadly Robin Nairn retired after many years. Rev'd Noel Hendery has replaced him. Accept returns that market gives us but rest assured Board works hard to maximise return and minimise risks.

Thanks to the Chairman and to Colleen, Finance Manager and Registrar.

Mr Hugh McBain asked synod to express appreciation for work of trustees.

Motion Carried

WAIAPU BISHOPRIC ENDOWMENT TRUST

Motion:

(1) Garth Laing

(2) Hugh McBain

That the report and Financial Statements of the Waiapu Bishopric Endowment Trust for the year ended 31st March 2011 be adopted.

Motion Carried

PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION FROM YOUTH SYNOD

Youth Synod gave a visual and oral presentation to the Synod on events such as Parachute, Top Parish, Youth Forum (presented by Simon Dawson who had been elected as the Waiapu Representative on the Forum Executive), three-tikanga youth pilgrimage coming up in October, and the Year-long internship and summer youth internship.

DIOCESAN REPORTS

Motion:

(1) Rev Alex Czerwonka

(2) Shirley Armstrong

That the following reports and minutes be tabled:

- Minutes of Standing Committee.
- Diocesan Property Schedule.
- Parish Statistical Returns for the year ending 31st December 2010.

Motion Carried

DIOCESAN REPORTS

Motion:

(1) Rev Alex Czerwonka

(2) Shirley Armstrong

That the following reports presented to this Diocesan Synod be adopted:-

Pages

a) Acts of the Bishop

A2-A10

b) Diocesan Trusts Board

A58

Motion Carried

DIOCESAN ACCOUNTS AND BUDGET

Motion:

(1) Hugh McBain (2) Graeme Elvin

- a) That Financial Statements Diocese and the Hawke's Bay Trust as audited for the year ending 31st March, 2011 be adopted.
- b) That the Diocesan Budget for the year ending 31st March, 2013 make provision for the following expenditure \$1,528,200 subject to final confirmation and adjustment by the Standing Committee.
- c) That the Parish Assessment total for the year ending 31st March, 2013 be \$510,300 plus a Ministry Support charge of \$77,000 for non-stipended parishes.

Motion Carried

VARIOUS REPORTS

Motion:

(1) Shirley Armstrong (2) Rev Brian Dawson

That the following printed reports be received:

	•	Pages
1)	Standing Committee	A11-A12
2)	Bay of Plenty/Eastland Bishop's Chaplain	A13-A14
3)	Hawke's Bay Bishop's Chaplain	A15
4)	Diocesan Ministry Educator	A16
5)	Diocesan Missional Ministry Committee	A17
6)	Bay of Plenty Regional Executive	A18
7)	Eastland Regional Executive	A19-A20
8)	Hawke's Bay Regional Executive	A21
9)	Waiapu Children's & Families Enabler	A22
10)	Diocesan Youth Ministry Facilitator	A23-A24
11)	Bay of Plenty Youth Oversight Committee	A25
12)	Eastland Youth Ministry Oversight Committee	A26
13)	Hawke's Bay Youth Oversight Committee	A27
14)	Cathedral Chapter	A28
15)	Waiapu Anglican Social Services Trust Board	A29-A30
16)	Association of Anglican Women Report	A31-A32
17)	Overseas Missions Report	A33
18)	Hawke's Bay Hospital Chaplain Report	A34-A35
19)	Rotorua Hospital Chaplain Report	A36
20)	Tauranga Hospital Chaplain Report	A37-A38
21)	Tairawhiti Hospital Chaplain Report	A39
22)	Whakatane Hospital Chaplain Report	A40
23)	Hospital Chaplaincy Statistics 2010	A41
24)	Carter House Chaplains Report	A42
25)	Hodgson House Chaplain Report	A43
26)	Waiapu House Chaplain Report	A44
27)	Cranford Hospice Chaplain Report	A44
28)	Bay of Plenty District NZ Police/NZ Fire Service	
	Chaplain's Report	A45
29)	Police Report Hawke's Bay/Eastland	A46
30)	Napier Returned Services Assn Chaplain's Report	A47
31)	Titoki Christian Healing Centre	A48
32)	Woodford House Chaplain's Report	A49-A50
33)	The Mission to Seafarers Report	A51
34)	Waiapu Cursillo Report	A52
35)	Diocesan Parish Statistics 2010	A53-A54
36)	Diocesan Registrar's Report	A55-A56

31 37) Waiapu Archives Report **A57** The Anglican Missions Board Report 38) A61-A68 391 Parish Assessment Percentages A69 The President moved that the reports be accepted. **Motion Carried APPOINTMENT OF AUDITORS** Motion: (1) Graeme Elvin (2) **Brian Watkins** That for the year ending 31st March 2012, the following audit arrangements be approved: **Hawkes Bay Audit** for the Hereworth School Trust Board **Pricewaterhouse Coopers** for St Matthew's Primary School. Grant Thornton be appointed as auditors for the audit of: **Anglican Diocese of Waiapu** Waiapu Bishopric Endowment Trust Waiapu Board of Diocesan Trustees Waiapu Anglican Social Services Trust Board. Explanatory Note: The appointment of auditors was subject to a competitive tendering process which evaluated both cost and attributes. **Motion Carried MINUTES OF SYNOD** Motion: (1) Hugh McBain (2)Rev Alex Czerwonka That the Minutes of this Synod be confirmed by Standing Committee. **Motion Carried MOTION OF THANKS** Rev Erice Fairbrother (2) Graeme Elvin A motion that: The thanks of Synod be conveyed to:-The host parishes organisers and helpers. The President of Synod.

Motion:

(1)

The Synod Secretaries

The Diocesan Administration Staff

- for their part in arranging the affairs of a most successful Synod.

Motion Carried

Next year's Synod will be in Hawke's Bay at a venue to be determined.

The President thanked Rev'd Trevor Harrison who is leaving the Diocese to take up a position in South Taranaki.

The President also thanked Evan Turbott (Chancellor) and Cliff Houston (Diocesan Registrar) for their work.

Synod concluded with the Eucharist.

TAUPO

ا ۱-۱/-م/ا DATE

PRESIDÉNT